
P a g e  7

Old M eans Useless To
Capitalists

If you ever wonder what 
will happen to you when you 
get old and "can't work” any
more, you can stop wondering 
and start worrying. San Fran
cisco City and County's "La
guna Honda Hospital and Rehab
ilitation Center”, or some 
hospital like it, is waiting 
for you. Only a few very rich 
ruling class people can get 
good medical care and round the 
clock nursing when they get 
old and sick. Working class 
people end up in public insti
tutions like Laguna Honda or 
are forced to live and die in 
the conditions of "Skid Row".
Why does this happen to old 
people in the U.S.? Because 
the U.S. is a capitalist coun
try where people are only worth 
something as long as they can 
produce profits for the ruling 
class.

Most of the patients at 
Laguna Honda are paid for by 
Medi-Cal, social security, wel* 
fare or insurance (until it 
runs out). Most of the pa
tients will never leave, they 
will stay in the hospital until 
they die. And the sooner they 
die, the better for the capi
talist class. In Fascist Ger
many, old sick people were 
killed outright by the thousands 
because they were "misfits',* 
a so-called burden on society.
In the U.S. we still have a 
phoney front of "democracy" so 
they just kill older workers 
more slowly and secretly or 
leave them to die on the 
streets. But fascism is growing 
in the U.S., and the bad treat
ment of old people, along with 
all working class people, is 
getting worse and worse.

You have only to walk 
down the halls of Laguna Honda 
and look at the rows upon rows 
of crippled old bodies attended 
by overworked female orderlies. 
Laguna Honda is no hospital.
No real medical care goes on 
there. Most patients are lucky 
if they see a doctor once a 
week for five minutes (one doc
tor, famous for his incompetence- 
was called in to pronounce a 
patient dead and had to ask an 
orderly if the patient was 
dead!)• Some of the patients 
have actually starved to death 
from neglect. Other patients 
pace the floor in locked wards 
that are no more than jails un
til they are too old to walk 
and then they are transferred 
to regular wards. All patients 
have almost nothing to do and 
lay in bed staring at the walls, 
their bodies and minds wasting 
away, living in a daily torture.

The patients at Laguna 
Honda are working class people 
who worked hard for the capit
alists all their lives and have 
ended up with less than nothing. 
Is this their fault? No! It 
is capitalism that chews up 
workers and spits them out to 
die. Both workers and patients 
are broken to serve the greed 
of the capitalists.

At Laguna Honda, the work 
is hard, backbreaking and end
less. It is depressing to care 
for patients day in and day out 
and have them slowly die in 
spite of all you do. Most of 
the workers fight against the 
rotten conditions and try their 
best to help the patients and 
each other to carry out their 
work.

What can we do to stop 
this inhumane treatment of our 
older working class brothers 
and sisters? Does it have to 
stay this way? In Socialist 
China many older workers con
tinue to work as long as they 
are able. Their experience in 
production is absolutely nec
essary to the younger inexper
ienced workers. Younq and old 
alike participate to build 
socialism. The old remember 
the bitter past in China when 
the working class and peasants 
suffered and died like flies 
and they remind the youth to 
be vigilant against capitalism. 
Mao Tsetung, the leader of the 
Chinese Communist Party, has 
said, "ABOVE ALL, PEOPLE ARE 
THE MOST PRECIOUS." Under so
cialism every person is impor
tant and necessary to the 
struggle for production, and 
the fight for a new society 
that serves the working class. 
In China, "According to state 
regulations, workers and staff 
members who retire at old age 
are generally entitled to re
ceive life-long pensions equiv
alent to 50-70% of their orig
inal wages. Besides, they con
tinue to enjoy free medical 
care and other welfare benifits 
as they did before retirement. 
When they die, the state gives 
subsidies to their dependents, 
including a subsidy for funeral 
service.

"After their retirement, 
their former colleagues and 
Little Red Soldiers in their 
neighborhood frequently visit 
them and help them with their 
household chores. Very often, 
workers of grain stores deliver 
grain to their houses, barbers 
go to their houses to cut their 
hair for them... These retired 
men and women who have long 
worked industriously for the 
motherland's construction are 
cared for and respected by the 
people."

The only way we can get 
socialism is by organizing a 
political party of the prolet
ariat, a communist party, to 
lead the fight against Fascism 
and to establish the Dictator
ship of the Proletariat. This 
party must be made up of the 
most exploited and oppressed 
workers— old and young, women 
and men, national minorities 
and whites. It must unite and 
lead the mass movement in its 
fight against fascism and for 
socialism. Only by uniting 
every form of protest against 
the capitalist class under the 
direction of a Marxist-Leninist 
party can we have a socialist 
revolution.

U.S.-China People’s 
Friendship Association 

Formed in New York
"Withdrawal of all U.S. 

forces from China's Taiwan prov
ince and the Taiwan Strait and 
the dismantling of all U.S. mil
itary bases there."

"Restoration to the Peo
ple's Republic of China, the on
ly legal government represent
ing all the people of China, of 
all its legal rights in the U.N. 
as well as in all other interna
tional bodies."

These are the demands put 
forth by the U.S.-China Peoples 
Friendship Association founded 
in New York City on Sunday, Aug. 
8th. Over 250 people attended 
the founding meeting represent
ing many groups and individuals 
from cities throughout the east 
coast. The bulk of attendance 
were advanced workers and genu
ine progressives.

The Associations founding 
meeting was clearly a step for
ward in the direction of tight
ening the ties between the Chi
nese and U.S. peoples. Chinese 
literature, movies and informa
tion were available to help the 
Associations participants to 
gain a better understanding of 
the People's Republic of China. 
The Associations intentions of 
promoting friendship on a prin
cipled basis was observed by 
its desiring "peaceful co-exis- 
tence" between the U.S. and Chi
na. It stated that the best 
way of guaranteeing peace be
tween the two countries is by 
both countries observing the 
principle of non-aggression and 
by refraining from interfering 
in each others internal affairs.

The founding conference of 
the U.S.-China Peoples Friend
ship Association was definitely 
a conference of promoting peace 
between the people of the U.S. 
and China and a striking blow 
at the imperialist rulers of the 
U.S. who desire conquering all 
the worlds peoples.

Only through the uniting of 
the world's toiling masses a- 
gainst the schemes of the U.S. 
imperialists will genuine peace 
be brought about and it is with 
this in mind that the Communist 
League takes up the slogan of 
the U.S.-China People's Friend
ship Association "People of the 
World Unite!"


